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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 25th of September 2018, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr L Tucker, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs M Wardell, Mr A Lund
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 
Mrs R Docker


	Clerk
Admin Asst


48/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs Mr W Clarke, Mr R Perry
49/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book.
50/18   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on the 31st of July 2018.
51/18    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council -  Further to my brief report last month on the Durrington Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event, I have to say a really big thankyou to the WI who donated the biggest figure of our fund raising to the tune of £650.

We have on October the 20th our annual cheese and wine evening and this year we have the sum of £2920 to distribute amongst the local causes who apply through Sarah and receive an application pack which has to be returned by the 16th October.  

We have only 6 local causes who have applied and satisfy our conditions, so if you know of any local organisation who wishes to have an award of funding from the event, please let Sarah know.

In the meantime, I have publicised this in the latest edition of the Stonehenge Trader.

I also attended the planning meeting for Bonfire Night. It looks like it is moving forward and I look to the next meeting to see which we need to do next. The Bonfire Night is on November 4th this year.

52/18    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) – Cllr J Todd produced the Minutes of the meeting held on the 11th of September and highlighted some of the concerns relating to suspicious activity in gardens backing onto the Millennium Park, where potential intruders had been disturbed.
The Chairman asked Cllr R Deakins, Speedwatch Team Leader for an update on questions posed about the Monthly Briefing Report issued in August, Cllr Deakins has emailed the Coordinator but has yet to receive any response, he will chase this and update the Council.
b. POLICIES – nothing to report.
c. HR&FINANCE – Salary matters were discussed under Confidential Business.
d. PLANNING – Cllr D Healing informed the Council of two Planning Applications, a Planning Meeting would be scheduled for this in October. The following Planning Applications were discussed at a meeting held on the 11th of September:
i. 18/07695/FUL – 26 Meads Road, Two storey rear extension/porch - Supported
ii. 18/08052/FUL – 13 Coronation Road, Single and two storey rear extension - Supported
e. AMENITIES – Cllr M Wardell highlighted a few of the issues raised in her Rights of Way report which included the need for a kissing gate to replace the dilapidated style on Larkhill Road , the Clerk would speak to the Rights of Way team at Wiltshire Council.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – A resident of Downland Way spoke to the Council about concerns following intruders disturbed in the gardens of a property backing onto Millennium Park.  This was reported to 101 and the local Policing Team/PCSO has been making enquiries.  The resident understands the PCSOs are trying to do their best but they may be limited in pursuing the issue and if the matter was left there was no deterrent for potential future intruders.  He was also about the charge of 15p per call to the 101 number, meaning people may be put off in reporting things.  The Council explained that the service is outsourced, hence the charge.  Cllr J Todd suggested he contacted the Police Inspector to outline his concerns and put forward his ideas to find the potential intruders.  
53/18
REPORT by the clerk - We have received our interim audit for 2018, there were only two minor recommendations made, the report will be circulated and put on the agenda for the next meeting.  

We have a new weekend cleaner at the Village Hall who started at the beginning of September, we also have a casual worker who is covering for Trevor whilst he is away doing litter picking around the village.  

There was an attempted break in at the cemetery hut over the second weekend of the month, access wasn’t gained and the damage has been repaired, this is the second incident in a year.  The meadow at the River Park Walk has been cut back and bailed and repairs have been made to the steps at the far end of the walk by the woods at Cygnet Drive.  These had become dilapidated over time and were causing a health and safety concern.  New steps and a hand rail have been installed.

The first bonfire meeting of the year took place between the 3 stake holders and Sunday 4th of November was confirmed as this year’s date, with gates opening at 4.30pm.  The group is working on parking issues following feedback from Stonehenge Road residents.  Support is required on the Sunday morning to help build the bonfire, adverts have been placed in the Dispatch.

The Woodland Trust are providing us with around 30 trees as part of the commemorations marking 100years for the end of the First World War.  We had originally planned to put the trees in the cemetery.  However, due to the concern over space at the cemetery a new location is needed.  Following the changes to the outline footprint of the new service families housing around the old trench system at Larkhill, there is now the opportunity for these trees to be planted on a strip of land leading to the trenches opposite St Michael’s School, delivery is expected in November. 

54/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright

The concerns raised by residents living on the Netheravon Road that were submitted by Durrington Town Council have been evaluated by the Wiltshire Council Community Area Transport Group and a formal response received from Wiltshire Council Highways Team. Sadly they give valid reasons why no improvements will be forthcoming, with the exception of improving visibility and access on the existing Stonehenge Roundabout crossing that links the west and north sides of Netheravon Road, this will come as part of the Army Rebasing Programme. I will on behalf of the Town Council’s ‘reduce speed campaign’ be moving the temporary installation of two flashing speed signs on the Netheravon Road to improved locations on two new metal poles, kindly provided by Lovell’s Contractor.  The irresponsible speed of drivers is the main cause of concern, volunteers to help with Speed Watch at this location are welcomed. I recommend that the Town Council considers installing White Entrance Gates ‘Welcome to Durrington 30mph please drive carefully etc’.

The Avon Valley College extension has been fraught with problems and I am pleased to report that the site has now been cleared of the non airborne asbestos that was found buried at the site.  The original contractural arrangements for the extension have been dissolved and Wiltshire Council are in the process of appointing a new contractor. I will keep all residents fully up to date on progress but no major works will start before Jan 2019.

The new St Michael’s School and Nursery has opened at Larkhill and I visited before it fully opened, the Town Council will have a special open session so they can see the facilities first hand. 

I am working closely with the NHS on their proposed joint health provision for the Community Health Facilities  that will sit within the new Military Medically Centre at Larkhill. 

55/18
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – report from the meeting held on the 13th of September produced by Cllr M Wardell:
Chairman’s Announcement
The Local Government Boundary Commission for England has decided that the future council size for Wiltshire Council will be 98 Councillors and that any proposals must align as closely as possible to an electorate size of not more than 4,291 per division (projected figures for 2024).  This consultation is from 28 August 2018 to 5 November 2018 and anyone can put in a submission to committee@wiltshire.gov.uk

.

Local Youth activities grant applications

Community Youth Grant

· Wessex Community Action – Elements Café project  asked for £5,000.00 it was recommended to approve £2,500.00 -  approved
Army Rebasing update

The construction road to the Larkhill site is now completed.  Everything is on schedule.  The school is now open.

Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner.

He just introduced himself but didn’t have much to say as he had only been a post a few days.

Amesbury and Salisbury Recovery Update

Alistair Cunningham, Corporate Director and Pauline Church, Cabinet Member of Economic Development and Salisbury Recovery gave an update and said that the cleanup of most sites are now complete and they hope to hand back Boots the Chemist, the Baptist Church and Muggleton Road in Amesbury very soon.

Car parking both in Salisbury and Amesbury will be reviewed again shortly.

The Christmas Market will be from mid November to 23 December and Salisbury will be hosting the 2019 Armed Forces Day which should all help Businesses to recover.

Amesbury Mayor and a Councillor asked if there was going to be any money given to Amesbury from Government towards the History Centre and they were told that Pauline and Alistair would help them make a business case to Government but there were no promises also Amesbury toilets would soon be handed over to Amesbury Council.

Highways update

Adrian Hampton Head of Highways said that the amenity areas are cut 7 to 9 times a year, verges 1 cut and dual carriages 1 to 2 or when safety dictates. There was a discussion about the footpath and cycleway from Bulford to Solstice Park which is in a bad way and they have now got Probationers from the Justice Department to clear it (which is free to the council). Pot holes are to be reported through the my Wiltshire app and if they are dangerous they will be filled in within 48 hrs, he assured us that every report is investigated and acted upon. 

CATG

Cllr Graham Wright thanked CATG for the Bollards in Bulford Road Durrington which are now in place and working well.  Next CATG meeting on 12 November 2018 

Amesbury Area Board Grant Funding

Bulford Parish Council – Defibrillator - £1,200.00 - approved

Amesbury Rugby Club – Mobile Training Lights - £4,750.00 - approved
Berwick St James Reading Room – Moving Front Door - £4,500.00 – approved.
b. CATG – The response from CATG/Wiltshire Council about the issues concerning speed and safety on the Netheravon Road has been sent to Councillors.  The Chairman will arrange a date for an update meeting for residents to explain the outcomes.

Cllr J Ellis spoke about double yellow lines that required repainting by the junction of Bulford Road, Recreation Road and Windsor Road.  He also suggested that drivers would benefit from the double yellow lines being extended from outside Rosie’s Barbers in a southerly direction.  This junction is difficult for drivers exiting Windsor Road to see any traffic approaching from Bulford Road due to the cars parked directly after the double yellow lines outside the barber shop.  Extending the lines would give drivers a better view before pulling out of the junction.  There are no dropped kerbs along this stretch so this would not affect residents’ gaining entry to their properties.  The Clerk would find out if this was feasible and add it to the CATG issues list.

56/18
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for August and September 2018
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for July and August 2018

c. The Town Council reviewed the budget as at 24th September 2018

57/18
DISCUSSION TOPIC – Funding for the remainder of the Play Park upgrade.  The Town Council invited the public to attend this meeting to discuss the timescale and funding needed for the outstanding work on the Play Park, expected to be £70-80,000.  The Play Park upgrade was a priority of the Parish Plan Consultations conducted in 2016. The Council considered its Reserves, these have been used for the past two years to fund the PlayPark.  For 2019 onwards there will be no Reserves to use as any funds left in the bank account at the end of the 2018 financial year will be earmarked.  If the Council wished to fund the Play Park through a rise in the precept it would take another 5 years to complete so as not to raise the precept significantly.  Given the benefit that the Play Park provides the community and the use the new equipment has had, its upgrade remains the priority.  The Council will therefore consider a Public Works Loan Board.  Initial rates and repayments were reviewed at the meeting and the Council was of the belief that a loan may be the best way forward to completing the project in a timely manner.  There would still be a requirement to increase the precept for the period that the loan remains extant to meet some of the repayment costs but this would be considerably less than raising the funds solely through the precept.  This would be revisited in Proposals at the next meeting when the Clerk will have completed some budget training for the new software, and will be in a position to provide an outline budget with repayment options.
58/18
PROPOSALS 
a.    The Town Council confirmed that it will conduct a short Remembrance Service at the Commonwealth War Memorial in the Cemetery (1215pm) following the traditional church service in the village.  It will also invite the local primary schools to lay wooden crosses at the war graves on the Friday prior to the service.  This was well supported by Durrington Junior School last year.
b.   The Town Council formally recognised Mr Peter Glass of the Royal British Legion to be the Durrington Representative for the 2018 Poppy Appeal (Charity number 219279).  Peter has done a lot of work this year working with local organisations and businesses to raise funds, organise events and awareness for commemorations and fundraising to mark 100 years of the end of the First World War.  
c.   The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the following as Community Events to be held in Durrington in 2018 under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972, which may incur expenditure as listed, which, in the opinion of the Council is in the interests of the area and/or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate to the expenditure:

i. Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event (organised by Cllr J Todd) – expenditure is self-funded through the Show’s proceeds.

ii.   Bonfire Night – 4th of November on Millennium Park, All Saints Church DTC and Larkhill Garrison – expenditure £500 (some costs will be recuperated through admission costs).

d. The Town Council RESOLVED to approved expenditure under S137 of the Local Government Act 1972 for donations not exceeding the total amount £2900 be granted to a number of local causes at the October 20th Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event Presentation Evening.  This figure has been determined from the proceeds remaining from the Village Show following all income received and expenditure paid.  All grants will be in line with the Town Council Grants and Donations Policy and will require attendance on the evening by the recipient to provide a brief insight into how the money will be spent.
e. Following a review of the number of electors (4874 rising to 6411) and the layout of the Parish of Durrington and Larkhill, the Town Council understands the requirement for Wiltshire Council and the Electoral Commission to change the divisional boundary in the area as both figures exceed the average electorate of 4291.  The Town Council therefore RESOLVED that it would recommend a straight split between Durrington and Larkhill, separating the two as Electoral Divisions, whereby gaining an additional Wiltshire Councillor for Larkhill but not changing the Parish Boundary itself which will still be Durrington and Larkhill.  
f. Following concerns raised by Cllr W Clarke about work to trees on the Avon Field Estate, adjacent to the paddock on Hackthorne Road and in other areas of the village the Council will consider a review of its Conservation Area in line with the Local Plan Review.  The Clerk will attend the workshop put on by Wiltshire Council in October and report back to the Council on the best way to proceed.
g. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the agreement between it and Durrington Football Club regarding the use and storage of the football goal posts at the Recreation Ground.  A slight tweak will be made to the storage location (remove secured to an old goal post by the tennis courts to secured by padlocks at the bottom of the Recreation Ground).
h. The Town Council noted the completion of the External Audit and that no matters had come to the External Auditor’s attention for 2017.  The Council thanked the office staff for their hard work in the process.
59/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Town Council discussed a complaint about some of the ashes plots being out of alignment at the Cemetery.  The Town Council considered this for some time and decided that whilst it empathised with the family who raised the complaint, the headstones out of line did not breach any of the Town Council’s regulations and did not exceed the Council’s requirement of a 2 foot x 2 foot square.  The Clerk would write a letter to the family concerned.
The Clerk updated the Council about correspondence she had received from the trustees of Durrington Free Church following its closure in late September.  The trustees have taken back responsibility for the building/land and are in the process of exploring possibilities with other church groups.  Cllr A Lund added, that the Durrington Community Church has been in dialogue with the trustees and was awaiting further communication with them.

60/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there were no members of the public present.
61/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  Confidential business covered HR matters about a potential move to NJC Pay Scales for all staff, which the Council agreed to in principal, more work and advice is being sought and the Clerk will provide an update with any moves/changes to current pay not being introduced prior to April 2019.
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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